



THE WEST VIRGINIA BAR FOUNDATION




      BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

             BOWLES, RICE, MCDAVID, GRAFF AND LOVE LAW OFFICE-CHARLESTON




                 JUNE 9, 2011


       MINUTES


The meeting of the West Virginia Bar Foundation’s Board of Directors was called to order by President Tracey Rohrbaugh, who was participating by video conferencing, on June 9, 2011, at the law offices of Bowles, Rice, McDavid, Graff and Love in Charleston.


Members of the Board of Directors in attendance were Secretary/Treasurer Steve Nord, Harry Hatfield and Steve White. Participating by telephone conference call were Vice President Joe Long, Barbara Allen, Michael Aloi, Judge John Bailey, Eric Holmes, Jane Moran, Janet Preston and  Tracey Weber. Bar Foundation Executive Director Tom Tinder was also in attendance.


The first item on the Agenda was a review of the Minutes of the previous Board of Directors meeting which had been held on March 10, 2010. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed that the Minutes of the meeting be approved as presented.

Secretary/Treasurer Nord gave the financial report with comparisons of the 2009-10 budget, the 2010-11 budget, the projected budget for 2010-11 and the proposed 2011-12 budget. There were numerous questions regarding various revenue and expense items. In addition, there were comments made concerning the use of carryover funds for the WVU Public Service Scholarship at the Law School. Then, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the financial report.

The Board members spent an extensive amount of time reviewing the 2011-12 proposed budget with lots of discussion concerning the two buildings and the commercial loan. There were comments made about the Real Estate Option Agreement with the WV State Bar, the future use of the facilities and the loan balloon payment due in August, 2011. Finally, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed that the proposed 2011-12 budget be tabled and that the Bar Foundation continue its revenue and expenditure schedule into the new fiscal year to meet the organization’s goals and mission.

President Rohrbaugh gave the report for the Strategic Planning Committee and informed the Board of the recent meeting that the Officers had with State Bar President Gary Nickerson and President-elect Jim Wright. There had been comments made about the State Bar’s use of the 2006 and 2008 buildings in the future, the Supreme Court’s leasing directions, a plan to look for other space and equity matters. The Board members reviewed the options of selling the property, renti ng the property and how to handle equity. After many questions and answers, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to get commercial loan options to be reviewed by the Board.
President Rohrbaugh continued with the activities of the Strategic Planning Committee. The Committee had met and had agreed to recommend the following activities for the Board’s consideration:
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Lunch and Laughs with a Legal Legacy-

This event is planned for Friday, October 7, 2011 in at the Erickson Alumni Center in Morgantown. WVU President Emeritus and Law School Professor David Hardesty will be the Legacy. Sponsorships will be solicited, the tickets will be $60 per person, the total costs will be about $5,000 and 50% of the excess revenue proceeds will be designated to the honoree’s preferred charitable organization. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to initiate the program.

Endowment Campaign-

Once the real estate agreement has been accomplished and action has been taken on the commercial loan, then a three year endowment campaign will be initiated to generate $ 1 million by December 30, 2013 with contributions from law offices and lawyers combined with excess funds from the buildings. The proceeds from the endowment fund will be a source for future grants. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to implement the program.

Lawyer Leadership Academy-

A weekend leadership training session for next generation up and coming lawyers at the Law School or Stonewall Resort in January/February, 2012. Attendance limited to 20-25 persons with diverse backgrounds and locations. Presenters would be lawyers/judges/WVU faculty members for interactive learning experience relating to leadership traits, professionalism, service to the profession, the community and the state, networking and opportunities to make a positive impact. (Apply for MCLE credit.) Law offices and county or statewide bar related groups could select members to be participants and pay their registration fees. Schedule-Arrival on Friday afternoon, sessions on Friday and Saturday concluding on Sunday by 12:00 Noon.  A registration fee to pay for the speakers, meals and materials with each participant having responsibility for own room reservations.  Income would consist of registration fees and sponsorships (ALPS, Wells Fargo). A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to implement the program.
President Rohrbaugh led a discussion regarding an Employment Agreement for Executive Director Tinder since the present one expires on June 30, 2011. The Board members reviewed a proposed agreement that had been distributed to them after being approved by the Strategic Planning Committee. Reflecting the significant reductions in revenues for the Bar Foundation in the past year, the agreement substantially decreased the hours and salary to be paid. Mr. Tinder made some comments regarding the best interests of the organization and left the meeting room. After some discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the new Employment Agreement beginning on July 1, 2011.
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The Board members reviewed a proposed joint meeting of the American Bar Association Foundation Fellows and the WV Bar Foundation Fellows with the major topic being cooperative 
activities, including a possible mentoring program for inexperienced lawyers. After some discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to have a joint meeting of the Fellows groups on August 12, 2011, during the WV Bar Association Annual Meeting and that the Bar Foundation would donate up to $150 for the costs of the meeting. Then, a motion was made, seconded and passed to establish a mentoring program.
Grants Committee Chairperson Nord stated that the Committee had met and reviewed two grant applications---one was a supplemental request for $5,000 for The Law Works Program on WV Public Broadcasting and the other for $16,423 to initiate the Bar Foundation Public Service Scholarship for a qualified student at the WVU College of Law. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to make the $5,000 supplemental grant to The Law Works. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to begin the Public Service Scholarship with $12,000 in excess revenues and $4,423 in grant funds in this year’s budget.  The approved Grant funding in the 2010-11 Bar Foundation Budget was $25,000 with the total grants awarded being almost $33,000 with more grants (7) for more money than any time in the Bar Foundation’s 23 year history.
.
President Rohrbaugh requested the Nominating Committee report which was given by Vice President Long. The nominations for the Officers to serve during the 2011-12 fiscal year were:



President- Joe Long-Bluefield



Vice President -Steve Nord-Huntington



Secretary/Treasurer-Tracey Weber-Weston

A motion was duly made, seconded and passed that these nominations be approved.


Vice President Long gave remarks regarding his honor in being selected to serve as President and his plans to move the Bar Foundation forward with the programs that had been approved (Lunch and Laughs, Endowment, Mentoring and Lawyer Leadership Academy), a cy pres awards initiative and resolving the buildings situation. In addition, he requested that the following appointments be approved:

Audit Committee- President-Joe Long, Vice President-Steve Nord and Secretary/Treasurer-Tracey Weber.
Grants Committee- Steve Nord (Chairperson), Barbara Allen and Tracey Weber. Foundation Fellows Nominating Committee- Michael Aloi (Chairperson), Harry Hatfield and Ancil Ramey. 
Strategic Planning Committee-Joe Long, Steve Nord, Harry Hatfield Jane Moran, Eric Holmes and Steve White.


A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the Presidential appointments.
 
The next item on the agenda was the Executive Director’s Report. Mr. Tinder stated that the Bar Foundation Fellows Dinner on April 28 had been very successful. There was a proposal to secure space 
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at the Marriott Hotel in Charleston for the 2012 dinner on April 26. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to set the date and the location as proposed. He presented the proposals from Herman and 
Cormany to do the 2010-11 Independent Audit and from Gibbons and Kawash to do the monthly bank reconciliations at reduced amounts. A motion was duly made, seconded and passed to approve the 
contracts for those audit and accounting services. In addition, two proposals had been received to revamp and update the Bar Foundation’s website. After discussion, a motion was duly made, seconded and passed to enter into an agreement with Petty Computing for these services. Mr. Tinder concluded his comments with materials regarding the outstanding progress that had occurred in Bar Foundation grantmaking since the first grant was awarded in 2004.

Under the agenda item of Other Business, President Rohrbaugh expressed her pleasure in having served as President for the past year and her gratitude for the excellent work and support from the Board members. There were numerous comments by Board members concerning the important leadership that President Rohrbaugh had given during a time of extensive change and challenge. 

President Rohrbaugh announced that the next meetings of the Board of Directors would be held at 12:00 Noon at the Flaherty, Sensabaugh and Bonasso law offices in Charleston on:

September 8, 2011
December 8, 2011
March 22, 2012
June 7, 2012

 There being no further business to transact, the meeting was adjourned.

